
November 16, 2010 Faculty Meeting – Minutes
 
The second faculty meeting of the 2010-2011 year took place on Tuesday, November 16, at 
4:00 PM, in TH 193.  
 
1.  Call to order:  4:05 PM; there were 33 faculty/staff present 
2.  M/S/P Approval of the minutes of the October 4, 2010 faculty meeting. 

   

3.  Announcements 
a. Steven Neshyba introduced Judy Brockhoff, Executive Director of the Palmer Scholars 

program.  The program provides scholarships for underrepresented students and would 
like to bring more Palmer Scholars to Puget Sound.  The program is looking for mentors 
(and financial contributions).  Mentorship is a 4-5 year commitment.  There are 
currently about 100 students in the Palmer Scholar “pipeline.”  Over 90% of the scholars 
graduate.   Lisa Ferrari asked what mentoring entails.  A mentor meets with their Palmer 
Scholar about 6 months prior to the start of college and then meets about once per 
month with the scholar throughout their college career.  Mentors help shepherd the 
scholar through the college process (often the scholars do not have access to family or 
friends who have attended college). 

b. Peter Greenfield reminded us about the upcoming Regester Lecture scheduled for 
Thursday, November 18, 2010, at 7:30 PM.  David Lupher will present the lecture (with 
an introduction by Peter Greenfield). 

4.  President’s Report 
President Thomas has traveled extensively this fall, including visits to Washington D.C., New 
York, San Francisco, and Denver.  These visits focused on alumni events, development calls, 
and pre-campaign events.  We expect to announce the campaign publicly in the fall so the 
president is laying the groundwork now.  Patrick O’Neil presented to alumni groups. 

In general, donors and foundations continue to be cautious.  Parents are very 
enthusiastic.  We have been redesigning our financial aid award structure in order to meet 
our yield and enrollment targets to maximize net revenue and meet our diversity and 
academic goals while being aware of the anticipated challenges ahead. 

 
Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP) preparation continues.   The readiness assessment 
report was presented to the cabinet and ERP steering committee today. 

 
The Benefits Task Force and Budget Task Force are both in process.  Both will present 
reports by the end of the calendar year.  The Budget Task Force has significant challenges 
before it (dealing with financial aid needs, declining endowment payouts, etc.). 

 
Thank you, and congratulations, to all those involved with the Race and Pedagogy National 
Conference.  The conference was inspiring, substantive, and valuable.  Also, congratulations 
to all involved with organizing the conference for surviving the preparation process. 
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5.  Academic Vice-President’s Report 

Kris Bartanen provided a brief overview of the budget issues facing us for 2011-2012.  
Although we must reduce the academic budget by close to $1M next year, we will: 

• Support all sabbaticals;  
• Retain faculty development and research travel funds;  
• Maintain the academic teaching department/program operating budgets; 
• Support all steps and promotions. 

From where will the budget reductions come? 
• Conservative sabbatical replacements (submitted sabbatical coverage requests were 

close to what we need); 
• Reductions in some academic administrative operating budgets; 
• Natural attrition in the academic staff pool. 

Regarding sabbaticals for 2011-2012, Dean Bartanen noted an abundance of sabbatical 
leaves are currently planned for the spring.  A few “flips” from spring to fall would be 
helpful.  She also noted that an ERP system would certainly be beneficial in processes such 
as these.  With an ERP system we could see the course schedule for 2011-2012 and plan 
sabbatical coverage more easily.  Dean Bartanen relayed that the ERP will be funded from a 
pool separate from the operating budget (so funding the ERP will not compete with our 
compensation, operating, and equipment budgets). 

 
6.  Report of the Faculty Senate Chair 

Steven Neshyba reported the Senate has met three times since the last faculty meeting 
(October 4, 2010).  Topics discussed by the Senate include: 

• Charges to the Institutional Review Board, the International Education Committee, 
the Diversity Committee, and additional charges to the Library, Media, and 
Information Systems committee. 

• Academic Standards Committee (ASC) policy regarding changes to the incomplete 
policy.  The Senate rescinded the changes of due dates for incomplete grades that 
were approved by the ASC in 2009-2010.  The Senate will determine the nature of 
the current incomplete grade policy at its next meeting. 

• Changes to the Bylaws to allow for co-chairs of senate committees (currently waiting 
for Bylaws language revisions from the Faculty Advancement Committee). 

• Received a report from the ad hoc Committee on Childcare (reported by Julia Looper 
and Megan Johnson).  The committee is wrapping up a survey and analyzing the 
results. 

• Received a report from Marta Palmquist-Cady and Skylar Bihl regarding a Martin 
Luther King, Jr. Day of Service project.  They are receiving nominations for a person 
to be honored in that regard (“Living the Dream” award). 

• Received a report from Karly Siroky and Todd Badham regarding Peirce Transit and 
commuter options. 

• Operational changes in the Senate:  
o implement more detailed reports from the committee liaisons  
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o work on mechanisms to avoid conflicts of interest (such as committee chairs 
serving as liaisons) 

o add a replacement senator for spring 2011 [return to the “runner-up” list (1 
person remains) or take nominations] 

Regarding the Senate’s stance on the Pass/Fail (P/F) policy and related ASC changes, 
Neshyba noted the following: 

• he reviewed an excerpt from the ASC final report for 2009-2010 regarding P/F policy 
changes (see below) 

• at the October 4, 2010 faculty meeting, the faculty approved allowing instructor-
designated P/F enrollment limits in individual courses 

• ASC changes to P/F policy have been in place over 30 working days; however, a 
“hold” was placed on the policy change at the May 3, 2010 faculty meeting so 
changes were not implemented 

• the Senate wants to make review and implementation of committee actions work 
more smoothly 

 
7.  New business (4:25 p.m.):  Update and discussion of the Academic Standards Committee’s 
changes to the Pass/Fail (P/F) policy with a motion to repeal the Academic Standards 
Committee’s proposed changes to the P/F policy.  President Thomas noted the faculty 
suspended implementation of the changes to the P/F policy in May 2010 with the charge to 
address the matter this fall.   
 

Changes to the Pass/Fail Grade Option: The ASC considered a 
number of possibilities for changing the P/F grade option, 
including: 1) No P/F courses in department of major; 2) No P/F 
courses for freshmen or sophomores; 3) Permission of instructor 
required (either at instructor or course level); 4) Lowering the 
number of P/F courses students may take from 4; 5) Raising the 
grade required to “pass” from C-. The ASC passed language 
adopting the first two changes: No Pass/Fail courses shall be taken 
in the department of major or minor and The Pass/Fail grade 
option is only available to juniors or seniors.  

Background (from the Academic Standards Committee Final Report for 2009-2010): 

The faculty has delayed implementation of the ASC’s two 
changes. The ASC hopes that these issues will be resolved one 
way or another early in the 2010-11 academic year so that a final 
decision on Puget Sound’s Pass/Fail policy can be made.  

The ASC decided that the issue of instructor permission 
should be discussed by a broader body, either the Faculty Senate 
or the Full Faculty, as the Committee could not reconcile the 
desire to protect instructors with the desire to preserve the intent 
and spirit of the P/F option. 
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Steven Neshyba reported that the Senate response to the policy changes was not 
unanimous; however, Neshyba brought forward two motions regarding the P/F policy. 

 
M/S/F the faculty affirms the policy passed by the Academic Standards Committee (ASC) on 
November 4, 2009, that no pass/fail courses be allowed in the department/program of the 
major or minor.  Second by Nick Kontogeorgopoulos. 

 

Eric Scharrer wondered what process would be used for those students who took a course 
P/F yet ended up needing that course for their major. Bill Beardsley confirmed that students 
cannot take a major requirement P/F.  Bill Haltom noted this discussion pertains to the 
upcoming second motion regarding the timing of when course P/F course can be taken.  In 
response to Eric’s question, Sarah Moore reported that the department determines how to 
address the situation.  She noted that departments/programs often accept the P/F graded 
course for the major/minor; however, the request sometimes goes to the ASC petitions 
committee.  Neshyba reiterated that the motion deals with courses taken outside the 
major/minor requirements.  Kris Bartanen affirmed that the ASC developed the present 
policy change so students would use the P/F option for its original intent—to explore a 
broader range of courses (outside the area of their major). 

Discussion: 

 
Alisa Kessel asked how credit was counted if a student changes to a major where they then 
have a P/F course in the major requirements.  Several faculty members confirmed that the 
credit would not count toward the 32 units for graduation. 

 
Beardsley spoke against the motion noting that many majors are complex with different 
tracks/variations and some students in those majors may want to “taste” some other areas 
of major.  Steve Rodgers reminded us that departments/programs have policies in place to 
curtail students from using P/F within the major requirements.  Diane Kelley agreed with 
Beardsley, wondering why we would prohibit a student in a French major from taking a 
Spanish class P/F. 
 
Neshyba asked members of the ASC to identify themselves so the views of the ASC would 
be represented accurately.  The only ASC members that were able to attend the meeting 
were Sarah Moore and Debbie Chee. 
 
Nancy Bristow observed she wants to set policy for very best students and wondered why 
we should interfere with students late in their major.  She views this as a paternalistic 
approach to students.  Sarah Moore presented an overview of the ASC perspective: the P/F 
policy is in place to allow students to take academic risks.  The ASC does not view taking 
courses P/F within the department/program of the major as being “risky.”  For example, a 
student in a Psychology major would probably not view taking a Psychology course as being 
“risky.”  In addition, the ASC addressed a faculty concern that seniors were enrolling in 200-
level classes, for P/F grades, thus making it difficult in some cases to teach to all students 
effectively. 
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Peter Wimberger remarked that a policy is usually crafted to address a problem.  He 
wondered what evidence is available that there is a problem of students taking courses P/F 
in the departments/programs of their majors.  He reiterated Beardsley’s point, giving the 
example of biology, where there are two majors, Biology and Molecular and Cellular Biology 
(MCB) [secretary N.B., and a third option with Natural Science Biology]; some MCB students 
may want to take a non-MCB biology course P/F.  Sarah Moore responded that it depends 
on how you count and what constitutes a problem.  Eight to 15% of all P/F courses are 
taken in the department/program of the major.  She noted that there can be 3-4 seniors 
taking lower division courses (e.g., PSYCH 274) P/F.  Sarah reiterated that the ASC thought 
this was not in the spirit of the appropriate use of the P/F option. 
 
Bill Haltom asked for the total number of P/F courses.  Sarah responded that there are 
about 50 courses taken P/F in fall and about 200 taken in spring (P/F courses).  Martin 
Jackson noted that the P/F issue came up some time ago when he was a member of the 
ASC.  The committee at that time had similar concerns—students were taking courses P/F to 
“lighten their load” rather than broadening their experience. Haltom raised the concern 
that we do not know how students are using P/F so it is difficult to make an effective policy.  
Regarding this motion in particular, Haltom noted there was some confusion regarding the 
outcome of the policy change as well as a lack of compelling information regarding the 
extent of the problem (in his opinion, 3-4 students in a class was not of concern).  He, 
therefore, recommended opposing the motion and allowing any member of the faculty to 
bring it up again with data/evidence. 

 
Kent Hooper agreed that this was not much of an issue, in his opinion.  He commented he 
would rather have a student take a course, even if P/F, so he could “bully” the student into 
doing more work.  Judith Kay wondered if the newly instituted policy allowing faculty 
members to set a cap on the number of P/F students in a given course would address this 
problem.  Nick Kontogeorgopoulos noted that the ASC made this policy change in May, prior 
to the cap option [passed in October 2010].  He then called the question.  
 
The motion failed. 

 
M/S/F  the pass/fail grade option be made available only to Juniors and Seniors.   
 Second by Amy Spivey. 
 

Providing an ASC perspective, Debbie Chee noted that the ASC is concerned that many 1st 
and 2nd year students are “painted into a corner” by taking courses P/F and later deciding 
on a major/minor that requires those courses.  Bill Haltom asked for the data supporting 
this concern.  Sarah Moore responded that the numbers for two semesters were: 18/200 
and 4/51 P/F courses were taken by first/second year students.  Haltom wondered how 
many then changed to a major within the area where they took the course P/F.  Wimberger 
noted the number of P/F courses taken was a small percentage of the total number of 

Discussion: 
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courses taken by first and second year students.  Amy Spivey observed that, if passed, this 
policy would not affect many students and would help the ASC in their work. 

 
Bill Beardsley remarked if the point of the P/F option is to allow students to take risks, then 
this is a preferred outcome.  Students may find they like a certain area they didn’t think 
they would and the payoff is potentially changing their major.  Eric Scharrer questioned 
whether students are using the P/F option to take risks or because of laziness. 

 
Jonathan Stockdale offered a workable solution: a student could petition to change their 
P/F grade to a letter grade in a course that became a requirement for their major/minor.  
Keith Ward wondered if there really is an overarching problem of first and second year 
students taking courses P/F then needing them for major requirements.  He thinks this is an 
issue of principle—we should encourage students to take academic risks but not dictate 
student choices.  Returning to the idea of revising student grades from P/F to a letter grade, 
Diane Kelley asked if the Registrar keeps track of the letter grades changed to P/F.  Debbie 
Chee affirmed that the Registrar does have a record of the letter grades received.  Kris 
Bartanen cautioned that we need to be clear about when the Registrar should be able to 
change faculty grades.  We should not move to a model where students can choose their 
grade option after the start of the course (e.g., if student finds they are doing better than 
anticipated in a P/F course).   
 
Judith Kay asked about the ASC track record on petitions to change P/F grades for courses 
that become major requirements.  Sarah Moore explained that the decision usually reverts 
back to the department/program.   Those decisions that do come to the ASC are usually 
granted in the student’s favor.  Bill Haltom noted that there is no guarantee that future ASC 
petitions subcommittees would act in a similar manner.  On a matter of principle, Haltom 
would lean toward underclassmen taking courses P/F and limit upper-classmen (to allow for 
experimentation)—upperclassmen can fend for themselves.   
 
Fred Hamel invited ASUPS President Dan Miller to speak to the issue (since the Student 
Senate had discussed P/F policies).  Miller distributed copies of a document outlining the 
“Student Resolution on the Issue of Pass/Fail” (Appendix A).  Mike Segawa called the 
question. 
 
The motion failed. 

  
Summary:

 

  Regarding the P/F policy, we have the existing policy (established prior to May 2010) 
with the addition of the option for a faculty-set cap of the number of P/F seats in a given class 
(passed October 2010).  With this meeting, we have completed review of the actions proposed 
by the ASC in 2009-2010. 

Steven Neshyba moved to adjourn at 5:05 p.m. 
 
Respectfully submitted by Alyce DeMarais. 
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Appendix A 
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